SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES (LLAS)

Meeting of the Advisory Board

23 May 2008, 13.15 – 16.30
1. Welcome and introductions

Present 
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Oliver Bast (OB)
	University of Manchester
	Other languages
	

	Lisa Bernasek (LB)
	Subject Centre
	Research fellow
	

	John Canning (JC)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Area Studies
	

	Anne Davidson Lund (ADL)
	CILT 
	
	

	Rhian Davies (RD)
	University of Sheffield
	Hispanic Studies
	Association of Hispanists

	Paula Davis (PD)
	Subject Centre
	Assistant Centre Manager (minutes)
	

	Alison Dickens (AD) 
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Learning and Teaching)
	

	Joanne Eastlake (JE)
	School of Oriental and African Studies
	SOAS/UCL CETL
	

	Dick Ellis (DE)
	University of Birmingham
	Chair of Specialist Group for Area Studies
	

	John Field (JF)
	University of Reading
	Applied Linguistics
	

	Diana Holmes (DH)
	University of Leeds
	French Studies
	

	Liz Hudswell (LH)
	Subject Centre 
	Centre Manager
	

	Michael Kelly (MK)
	Subject Centre
	Director 
	

	Elisabeth Lillie (EL)
	University of Ulster
	Chair of Subject Centre Advisory Board
	

	Joanna McPake (JM)
	University of Stirling
	Scottish CILT
	

	Pam Moores (PM)
	Aston University
	UCML
	

	Linda Parker (LP)


	
	Association for Language Learning
	

	Paul Rowlett (PR)
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Linguistics 
	

	Alex Ryan (AR)
	
	Subject Centre external evaluator
	

	Graeme Trousdale (GT)
	University of Edinburgh
	Linguistics
	Linguistics Association of Great Britain

	Vicky Wright (VW)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Strategy) 
	


2. Apologies for absence 
These were received from the following board members
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Mary Anne Ansell 
	Oxford Brookes University
	English Language Teaching
	British Association of Lecturers in English for Academic Purposes / British Association of State English Language Teaching

	Fran Beaton 
	University of Kent
	SEDA
	

	Teresa Birks
	CILT
	HE Development Adviser
	

	Paul Cooke 


	University of Leeds
	Germanic Studies
	Heads of German Forum (HOGMEET)

	Philip Davies 
	The British Library
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	UKCASA

	Angela Gallagher Brett 
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Languages and Related Studies
	

	Cecilia Garrido 
	The Open University
	
	

	Alexandra Harrington
	University of Durham
	Slavonic Studies
	British Association for Slavonic and East European Studies

	Shoshannah Holdom 
	Subject Centre 
	Academic Coordinator for Literature and Culture
	

	Will Kaufman
	University of Central Lancashire
	Cultural & literary studies not associated with modern languages
	

	Sheila Kidd
	University of Glasgow
	Welsh, Scottish and Irish Studies
	

	Marina Mozzon-McPherson 
	University of Hull
	Italian Studies
	Society of Italian Studies

	Carol Tully 
	University of Bangor
	CILT CYMRU
	

	Jocelyn Wyburd 
	University of Manchester
	Language Teaching for Specialists
	Standing Conference of Heads of Modern Languages


3. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising
The minutes were approved as being a true record of proceedings.
Mini project funding and workshops to go

AD advised that the Subject Centre has decided not to ring-fence specific funding for Area Studies as this could lead to an underspend if insufficient appropriate bids were received.  JC added that the Subject Centre has an affirmative action policy, which particularly encourages bids from these areas.
Year abroad 
PM confirmed that HEFCE has sent letters regarding compensation for the regulatory zero fee. 

VW advised that the Subject Centre has set up a mail group for Residence Abroad staff and that this may lead to an event. 
Employer engagement
PR reported that GCHQ is organising a University Languages Day on 4 July. 
Privatisation 

AD advised that the Subject Centre will be publishing an opinion piece on this topic in the new magazine.  She reiterated that the Subject Centre is not a lobbying organisation but can provide a forum for other people. 

4. External evaluation report

AR presented the background to and key findings from her evaluation report, which was tabled with the papers for this meeting.  The Subject Centre identified a need to make departmental visits and decided to tie these in to the external evaluation.  AR has attended four focus group meetings with Subject Centre academic coordinators, a sample of ten people will be followed up with interviews, and the final evaluation report will be produced at the end of August.  The visits have been successful, identifying a number of cross-cutting issues and highlighting a real sense of strategic reach in LLAS activity. AR identified two important issues of note: 
· There is a perceived European bias so the idea of extending languages is important.  The diversity of provision and providers is also an issue.

· There is a neat sense of alignment between people’s priorities and HEA key themes and the focus groups gave a clear sense of how to manage these in a way tailored to LLAS disciplines, e.g. employability and the year abroad, networking, finding ways of enabling students to articulate their skills.  

EL commented that the challenges identified and the suggestions made in the evaluation report are very interesting, particularly in regard to the European focus, subject coverage (e.g. linguistics within speech and language therapy), and part-time and younger staff.  AD added that a lot of the issues raised are addressed in the Subject Centre’s plans for next year. 
PM stated that there are a lot of people working in the area of English language who do not necessarily relate to LLAS but could benefit from doing so.  PR advised that the Linguistics Specialist Advisory Group (SAG) has picked up on this and has plans to do something in this area.  PM suggested that this should cover people studying English language and those teaching English as a foreign language. PR responded that the Linguistics SAG is planning activity to support linguists who teach English but not English language teaching. VW added that it would be interesting to bring together individuals working on both sides.  AD responded that the Subject Centre funded a mini-project at the University of Reading which mapped English language as a discipline, and that colleagues who wrote the report would like to run an event.  GT advised that another report – on what English is – is of huge relevance to LLAS. There are a lot of students taking English language at A-level when what they really want to do is linguistics.  What English is at university is also an issue, e.g. medieval English is increasingly done by English language people.  AD and PR agreed that the English Subject Centre is in the same position as LLAS: two people from the English Subject Centre who attended a recent LLAS meeting were aware that they are not really addressing these needs.  JF commented that there are also issues of employability for English language - an employer needs to see that a graduate has followed a particular track within an English language degree in order for them to succeed in the job market in question.  GT asked whether the English Subject Centre is involved with the English Museum which is being proposed at Winchester.  JF advised that Kris Miller, who has worked on Routes into Languages, is taking up a new appointment there.  VW added that Jenny Jenkins at the University of Southampton is aware of this development.  
EL highlighted the issue of developing modes of description and ladders of achievement for languages.  AR commented that there was quite a range of different but distinctive comments on this in the report.  What do Advisory Board members feel about defining content and linking into European frameworks?  Is this a pressing issue?  JE responded that this is problematic with LWULT languages that have different scripts, and that there are arguments at SOAS as to whether the Common European Framework (CEF) fits these languages.  JF stated that academics and employers are interested in different things.  VW responded that the Subject Centre can recommend that institutions map proficiency if not progression/the curriculum.  More work could be done pointing out where transcripts sit so that students can convey this to prospective employers.  MK commented that the benchmark statement on languages refers directly to the CEF.  ADL added that the national standards for languages are related to the workplace and are benchmarked against the CEF. She took the point that the CEF is Eurocentric so it may need to be refreshed but employers welcome any form of pegging to existing benchmarks.  CILT hope to complete and receive approval for national occupational standards in intercultural working, and to get more transparency for transcripts for students.  There are dangers in summative assessment and a tension between what employers want and what liberal university education prepares students for.  VW commented that the HE languages ladder group has been focusing on HE level and the language ladder is good link to make on the transcripts.  AD stated that it is important for students to articulate what they are doing and it is about identifying ways to help them do this.  Parents also want to know what this means in terms of employment.  DH added that it would be useful to equip students with the ability to express to employers not just the language element but also the other benefits of studying languages, e.g. of the year abroad, and including these benefits in job applications.  AR suggested setting up a forum for students.  AD advised that the Subject Centre is planning to put together a document for students.  
EL highlighted another important area in the report: the issue of preparedness for higher education and transition which links with Routes into Languages.  AR said she was not sure if she had a clear sense of what LLAS should do about this.  EJH responded that Angela Gallagher Brett (AGB) is working on transition and gave a report at the last Advisory Board meeting.  JE commented that at SOAS student expectations differ from their actual experience.  AD advised that this came out in AGB’s study and will be included in her recommendations.  JF added that another variable is the extent to which students are offered options. PR mentioned work by Dick Hudson, which shows how the growth in the number of students taking English A-level does not impact upon the number of students taking linguistics in higher education.  

EL concluded that the report is very complimentary.  AR agreed that it is very positive and there is a lot of enthusiasm amongst colleagues to discuss these issues.  EL thanked AR for her report.

5. Priorities and issues for specialist advisory groups

Languages
VW reported that the Languages Specialist Advisory Group has not met since the last Advisory Board meeting but it will be meeting in a couple of weeks time, and the agenda includes:

· 14-19 diplomas. MK and ADL will be sitting on the diploma development partnership panel for the languages diploma. MK commented that it is early days but one issue that has already arisen is the relationship between the languages diploma and the languages strands within other diplomas.  The first meeting of the group will be on 11 June.  ADL added that 13 lines of learning plus languages are to be delivered across the curriculum from September.  Over three years work has gone into trying to secure a foothold for languages in the other lines of learning.  This has not been successful because employers have not expressively articulated their need for languages.  Languages may get a toehold in the leisure and tourism diploma but this is unlikely.  It may be possible for other lines to dip into the languages diploma.  The steering group includes very high powered members nominated by ministers.  Languages are unlikely to be included in other diplomas at the moment but there will be a review cycle so the new languages diploma will have a pivotal role. VW suggested that regional consortia links may enable more languages to be offered, to which ADL responded that local consortia are delivering other lines of learning so their capacity to offer other languages is debatable.  PM commented that a ‘languages diploma’ looks very narrow – it is important that it is reasonably broad.  ADL replied that three new diplomas were announced in January - languages, sciences and humanities – but the exact content is yet to be decided.  The group that advised on potential content looked at including politics, economics and linguistics in the languages diploma and a lot of people have suggested a broad ranging content.  There will be a wide consultation programme but the timetable is frightening.  ADL advised that the humanities diploma has not been made public but there have been a series of recommendations from the task and finish group.  PR suggested that it would be good to lobby this group too.  PM stated that it is extremely difficult for people to understand what is going on.  MK commented that most languages operations are embedded in faculties of arts/humanities so all of these will have input into the humanities diploma. It is important that languages are included in the humanities diploma, and it would also be nice to include languages in science.  The diploma is only about 50% of the whole programme and there is a need to think about how to make the languages diploma complement other studies.  EL concluded that this is an important development with a lot of implications.

Action: ADL to send task and finish group link to Advisory Board 
· Report from Scottish Funding Council on the ‘positive situation in Scotland in the area of languages’.  PM advised that questions were raised at UCML about the quality of the report.  The UCML executive raised serious questions about how representative it is and the consultation process.  The executive will be considering a response statement.  

· Strategically important subjects (SIVS) and ELQs. People taking up languages at postgraduate level will not be funded in future.  PM has exchanged emails with HEFCE about reductions in funding.  There is concern about the vulnerability of SIVS in relation to ELQ and there have been some misleading statements.  PM confirmed that languages are not exempt from the ELQ statement but they will be protected in that the situation will be reviewed over the next three years. This is not reassuring as in cases where less than 50% of the degree is seen to relate to languages this will not be eligible for protection.  Also, adult education provision which is not accredited will not be protected.  UCML executive discussed the extent to which institutions can ensure that all language learning leads to a qualification.  UCML have decided to gather together FAQs about languages and ELQ, which the executive will draft answers to for approval by HEFCE.  Advisory Board members were invited to submit questions to ucml@soton.ac.uk.  
Linguistics 
PR reported on recent and forthcoming Linguistics activity:
· Collaboration between LLAS and the English Subject Centre.  Colleagues from the English Subject Centre attended the Linguistics SAG meeting in February.  LLAS hopes to work with the English Subject Centre to enhance their provision in English language degrees, which will lead to joint degrees.  There are plans for an event to come out of the Reading study looking at the content of English language.
· There was an event on assessment in linguistics at CILT on 30 May
· Following on from the sociolinguistics event, there will be a psycholinguistics event at Essex on 20 June 
· The SAG will be trialling virtual meetings and possibly reducing the number of face-to-face meetings
· The Linguists. It is hoped that this documentary film (and the linguist in question) will be available for the LAGB conference in September and for part of the Languages of the Wider World conference.  

· There are plans to go into Wikipedia and to enhance the Good Practice Guide articles

Area Studies 
DE reported on activity in the field of Area Studies:
· Changed emphasis for events.  In previous years, a generic theme has provided the focus for events but this year the Subject Centre has held events which had a greater focus on particular areas, e.g. borderlands for Americanists, which attracted a small group of active scholars. 
· CD to address falling numbers in Area Studies.  There are plans to adapt the American Embassy financed Discover American Studies CD for other areas.  It is hoped that meetings can be arranged with Chinese and Japanese embassies to see if they would be able to finance new CDs for their areas.  A number of lessons have been learnt from the Discover American Studies CD.  It was very expensive to produce – despite receiving £19000 from the American Embassy, real costs were much higher in terms of staff time.  There should be savings in future because everyone knows what is involved now.  It was also difficult to make the CD as generic as initially hoped and there are some quite American-specific features.  However, this could be a very powerful tool and it has generated a lot of excitement.  BAAS bought 20000 copies which have been distributed to universities for onward distribution to schools and colleges.  This will not translate into increased student numbers until the year after next but it will be interesting to see its impact on numbers.  There is potential for French, German and Italian area studies too if they can see the spin-off benefit.  
· There was a two-day event on intercultural dialogue in Bristol in liaison with Bristol City Council, with speakers including Mike Byram

· A globalisation event is planned in Belfast - this will probably focus on development studies
6. Report on selected Subject Centre activity since the last meeting

Discover American Studies 
JC demonstrated the Discover American Studies CD.  As American Studies is not taught in schools it is aimed at an older audience than Why Study Languages?  However, it shares a number of common features with Why Study Languages? - 
PowerPoint presentations (e.g. What is American Studies?), video clips from students, 50 reasons, notes for teachers including video transcripts and tips on using the CD.  Differences to the Why Study Languages? format are a series of commissioned overview essays to provide context, links to associations, and a road movie clip. DE added that there were a number of copyright issues which were resolved by using a graphic design student.  The CD was adapted in light of feedback from market research in schools.  PM asked whether there was anything on employability. DE responded that employability is a big issue and this is covered in the student video clips, the PowerPoint presentations, and 50 reasons.  EL commented that the CD is very impressive and asked whether it can be updated.  DE replied that there is a simple generic frame that new material can be dropped into, and that care was taken not to have specific references to current issues.   The CD content is also downloadable from: www.whystudyamerica.ac.uk.
Islamic Studies 
LB reported on this HEFCE-commissioned study carried out by LLAS in collaboration with the Subject Centre for Philosophical and Religious Studies.  The study compared approaches to Islamic Studies in eight different countries, looking at the main developments over the last ten years and how best to support work in the UK for this strategic subject.  HEFCE was particularly interested in the history, development and current provision of Islamic Studies (not just in named programmes but within other subject areas, e.g. History).  The study found that it has gained prominence since 2001, with increasing student numbers, increased funding from governments, and an important focus on interdisciplinary centres.  HEFCE was also interested in the relationship between Islamic Studies in higher education and religiously oriented institutions, e.g. how university programmes are related to training religious leaders.  The main findings focus on interdisciplinary centres, imam training in different countries, separate modules that can be taken as part of different courses, and examples of networking (e.g. a virtual network in the United States).  The final report was submitted at the beginning of April and should appear on HEFCE’s website by the end of May (www.hefce.ac.uk/aboutus/sis/islamic).  The executive summary was discussed at a HEFCE meeting in April.  MK commented that this report together with a couple of seminars will feed into HEFCE’s reflections.  LB added that HEFCE will announce their next step between July and September.  AR asked whether anything stood out in relation to future Subject Centre activity.  LB responded that the collaboration between the two Subject Centres worked very well and their main role would be in networking.  HEFCE organised two seminars which brought together people from different disciplines who would not normally have the opportunity to talk to each other. MHK added that the number of different radically opposed groupings which come under the umbrella term of Islamic Studies is still a problem for HEFCE.  There are a number of possible avenues for the Subject Centre, including further work in establishing better networks of communication.  HEFCE would like to see an organisation like UKCASA for Islamic Studies but this is a distant prospect. DE commented that a ‘hemispheric’ event on religion could lead to an interesting debate and he will follow this up. 
Action: DE
Internationalisation 
AD reported on two projects involving LLAS:
· Improving the learning experience of international students.  The Subject Centre commissioned Dave Burnapp to develop a six-unit CPD module consisting of a workshop pack for delivery by education developers as part of a programme for new staff. The learning materials are on the Subject Centre website and the workshop teaching pack is being finalised.  Marina Mozzon-McPherson is about to finalise her work regarding internationalisation of the science curriculum and will contribute to an event next year.  JE asked whether the CPD module is generic.  AD responded that it is up to a point.  It is tied into the UK professional standards framework which is being used as part of the HEA fellowship scheme.  The issue of separating international students from the rest of the student body is difficult – a lot of international students say they do not interact with home students. AR asked what the HEA are doing on this issue.  AD responded that she will be talking to Scottish colleagues about this.  AD demonstrated the learning materials which can be downloaded from www.llas.ac.uk/resources/materialsbank.aspx?resourceid=2968.  VW commented that complementary materials for students, including materials on plagiarism, are being developed for the UK Council for International Student Affairs (UKCISA) website.  AD added that Dave Burnapp deliberately approached this project from the point of view of raising awareness of the problems faced by international students and how we can help them.  EL commented that this resource will be very useful.

Action: AD to add link from Subject Centre to UKCISA website
· Internationalisation of the curriculum.  This small research project looked at how students and staff from different disciplines perceive internationalisation, i.e. what they think an international curriculum might be and how this is different for different subject areas.  The report will be written up over the summer. 
Five years on: the language landscape in 2007 
JC reported on this follow-up to MK’s and Diana Jones’ 2003 New Landscape for Languages report which made projections about the state of languages in 2007.  It was timely to revisit these projections and take a broader look at the current situation in view of the removal of compulsory languages at GCSE and the development of initiatives such as Routes into Languages.  The new study found that trends are occurring at all levels.  French and German suffered a rapid decline when they were no longer compulsory at GCSE but this is levelling off at all levels now.  Spanish is continuing to increase at all levels which is encouraging.  Most other languages are also increasing at GCSE and A-level, e.g. Russian and Chinese but this does not offset decreases in French and German.  There is an increased market share for languages other than French and German, e.g. Spanish is now overtaking German at a lot of levels including school level.  There is an increase in the absolute number of entries at A-level but this is not keeping up with the increase happening in all subjects.  The size of the student population is decreasing because of a decreased birth rate and the consequences of this are being reaped now.  However, the birth rate rose again at the beginning of the century so there could be a different story in ten years time. Since GCSE became optional the number of students achieving A* and A grades has rocketed as higher ability students are being attracted to the exams. 
PM asked whether the report contained any comments about the elitisation of languages.  JC responded that there were no specific comments about this in the report but statistics from CILT indicate that languages are compulsory predominantly in independent schools and there are entire cohorts not taking languages in some schools. ADL added that CILT is working with agencies that collect socio economic profiling statistics, and there is pronounced exaggerated elitism at all levels.  SSAT colleges (not necessarily language colleges) are bucking this trend slightly due to their general academic ethos. LWULT languages involve communities not so highly represented on the socio economic scales but it will take a while for this to feed through to the statistics.  Models of collaborative provision are being offered locally.  MK stated that the new report demonstrates that scenarios for A-levels were pessimistic five years ago. This was because of rolled forward projections at GCSE. Changes at A-level are much more minor than large scale changes at GCSE. Those no longer doing languages are those who would not have done them anyway.  There is now a much clearer split between those doing languages and those not.  EL commented that the report findings are positive in some ways but it shows that the need for use of languages is not felt across the community.  AD mentioned a project she is running which involves adults learning informally.  They enjoy the social aspect of language learning and the fact there is no assessment.   

JM commented on qualifications in the Scottish context.  Some students are now taking intermediate 1 and 2 rather than standard grade so the picture is not clear. SCILT think that the overall number of students has fallen but the government position is that it has remained the same.  There is also a need to look at this in relation to the falling population.  There is a salutary point for everyone – it was argued that numbers would rise due to the introduction of primary languages but this is not the case and there is some indication that it is having the opposite effect.  

7. Routes into Languages programme update 
MK provided an update on the Routes into Languages programme, which aims to increase the take up of languages and build greater work relevance into the languages curriculum. The two national networks are fully established, the languages and enterprise, and community languages research projects have been published, and the languages and international events project is expected within the next month or so.  Regional consortia are established in all nine government regions and most are working flat out although the later ones are still in set up mode.  The programme has provided extra resources to enable people to develop what they were starting to do, and it is hoped that the momentum will be visible in the next academic year.  Targeting schools means targeting windows of opportunity corresponding to school timetables but most consortia are now alert to the prime times for undertaking activity.  
There is a lot of interest in the programme outside England.  There are discussions with the Welsh Funding Council as to whether a similar initiative might be possible in Wales recognising national specificity.  Northern Ireland has been developing a language strategy, and MK recently spoke at an event where colleagues north and south of the border discussed obtaining support for a similar kind of initiative.  The situation is more difficult in Scotland. Foreign embassies are expressing considerable interest, e.g. the plate-forme pour le francais event brought together people teaching French in universities with agencies in France.  
Routes into Languages commissioned Hobsons to produce a report on attitudes of students to six disciplines including languages. Patterns emerging include the clustering of positive and negative attitudes towards languages – this gap between the two ends of the spectrum suggests that languages has a strong, well-motivated core of students. This raises the question of how far the languages constituency should focus on maximising their interest rather than spending time on ‘anti-language’ clusters.  This will be discussed in more details at the regional consortia meeting on 16 June.  This polarisation did not occur in other subject areas.  The survey results have not been made public but the executive summary will be more widely available and each regional consortium will receive a complete copy of the report.  
There will be a strong Routes into Languages thread at the Subject Centre/CILT conference being held at York in July. 
ADL commented further on the national networks.  The translation network hosted by Salford and the interpreting network hosted by Leeds are both up and running, and the translation website is now underway.  Both are distributing information and engaging with school students.  They do not focus entirely on their own area – each also covers the other network and anything else to do with languages.  Both networks are UK-wide in essence and are striving to take in all university departments offering translation and interpreting across the UK, including the Republic of Ireland.  On 22 April, Lord Dearing was guest speaker at the launch of the Gateways graduate placement module for postgraduate students in translation.  This is now being spread nationally, and the national network is embedding it to ensure as many students as possible take a placement.  The major professional bodies are also on board and the next step is to take it to the European level.  ADL would like to see something similar for interpreting but there are key ethical issues involved.  The national networks are looking at further strengthening the public services interpreting strand, and looking at the prospect of exploiting national occupational standards for translation and interpreting.  The European Parliament is supporting work in this field.  
8. Ideas for future events and activities
The Advisory Board were referred to the planning summary including in the papers tabled for this meeting.  EL commented that a lot of areas raised by AR in her evaluation report were covered here, and asked if there was anything the Subject Centre should prioritise or anything else they should be covering.  JF responded that speech and language therapy are growing areas, where there is a lot of interest.  AD raised the issue of how linguistics sits in speech and language therapy and AR added that international recruitment is increasing in this area.  The Linguistics SAG will be discussing this topic.
9. Developments at the Higher Education Academy 
MK advised that the 24 Subject Centres account for about half of the Higher Education Academy’s funding.  York deals with more generic issues, e.g. PVC and education development networks, validating teaching courses (e.g. the PCAP), and the fellowship scheme.  

Subject Centres were funded for a five-year period from 2004, which comes to an end in July 2009. Funding beyond that date depends upon the Funding Council renewing the scheme.  There is every indication that they will do so but this has not been confirmed yet.  The Academy is working to develop an overall strategy which will embed its priorities and try to give a clearer message about its activity.  One problem that it has faced is that government and funders poured projects into it when it was being set up so it has lacked a clear sense of focus beyond a general statement of improving the student learning experience.  Subject Centre directors are engaged with the Academy on this.  Bob Burgess has been appointed as chair of the Board of the Academy and he is a more engaged, educationally oriented leader than his predecessors.
Lee Harvey, Director of Research at the Academy published a derogatory letter about student surveys in the THE, for which he was suspended.  It has just been announced that he will be parting company with the Academy.  This stirred up some controversy as it raised concerns about academic freedom. 
It is largely business as usual for Subject Centres.  MK and LH are engaged directly with the Academy and other Subject Centre colleagues have contact with departments at York but the Subject Centre’s focus is on its own community.

EL commented that Subject Centres are viewed very positively which must surely take them on beyond 2009.  The next Subject Centre chairs’ meeting is at the beginning of July.  The last meeting covered the three key priority themes and the issue of the web portal.  MK commented that the LLAS website was highlighted as being particularly successful in the recent evaluation of the Academy so LLAS is at the back of the queue for a centralised web presence.
10. Revised terms of reference and membership

EL advised that the original terms of reference were drawn up in 2000, and the proposed revised terms were enclosed with the papers tabled for this meeting.  LH elaborated that it was time for review as the Subject Centre’s remit has evolved and the landscape of languages studied at university has changed.  LLAS has aimed at a reasonable coverage of all areas covered by its remit, to give reasonable representation to area studies not associated with modern languages, and to ensure emerging languages are reasonably well represented.  The extended membership now includes ex officio members including the chair of UKCASA and a representative of the HEA. 
There was some discussion about what is covered by ‘English language teaching’, e.g. ESOL/ELT/EAP/TEFL, and whether both language teaching for specialists and non-specialists need to be represented.  There were a variety of views on both issues so it was agreed to accept the revised terms of membership as they stand for the time being.  If any gaps emerge at a later date this will be revisited. 
ADL will help the Subject Centre to identify someone to represent translation and interpreting.
Action: ADL/LH/PD
The Subject Centre will report on how people are nominated at the next meeting.

Action: LH/PD
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